# **Qualification Specification**

NCFE CACHE Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education QRN: 601/3998/5

NCFE CACHE Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education QRN: 601/8436/X

NCFE CACHE Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator)

QRN: 601/8437/1

### NCFE © Copyright 2020 All rights reserved worldwide.

CACHE: Council for Awards in Care, Health and Education; and NNEB are registered trademarks owned by NCFE.

Reproduction by approved Centres is permissible for internal use under the following conditions:

We have provided this Qualification Specification in Microsoft Word format to enable Centres to use its content more flexibly within their own course materials. You may copy and paste any material from this document; however, we do not accept any liability for any incomplete or inaccurate copying and subsequent use of this information. The use of PDF versions of our support materials on our website will ensure that correct and up-to-date information is provided to learners.

Any photographs in this publication are either our exclusive property or used under licence from a third party. They are protected under copyright law and cannot be reproduced, copied or manipulated in any form. This includes the use of any image or part of an image in individual or group projects and assessment materials. All images have a signed model release.

### Qualification reference numbers:

NCFE CACHE Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education QRN 601/3998/5 NCFE CACHE Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education QRN 601/8436/X NCFE CACHE Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator) QRN 601/8437/1

### **Publication date**

Version 1.0p February 2017 Version 2.0p April 2017 Version 3.0p September 2017 Version 4.0p October 2017 Version 5.0p September 2018 Version 6.0p November 2018 Version 6.1p January 2019 Version 6.2p March 2019 Version 7.0p June 2019 Version 7.1p September 2019 Version 7.2p October 2019 Version 7.3p November 2019 Version 7.4p March 2020 Version 8.0p March 2020 Version 8.1p April 2020

### **Publisher**

Registered Office: NCFE, Q6 **Quorum Business Park** Benton Lane Newcastle upon Tyne **NE12 8BT** 

Registered Company No: 02896700 (England and Wales)

Registered Charity No: 1034808

# Contents

Summary of changes	5
Section 1: General introduction	7
About this Qualification Specification	8
How the qualification works	8
Understanding learning outcomes	9
Assessing competence	9
Making use of our websites	10
The Public Website	10
The Centre Secure Website	10
Plagiarism	11
Equal opportunities	11
Diversity, access and inclusion	11
Section 2: About these qualifications	13
Qualification summary	14
NCFE CACHE Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education	14
NCFE CACHE Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education	16
NCFE CACHE Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (E	arly
Years Educator)	18
Qualifications introduction and purpose	20
Rules of combination	20
Rationale for Synoptic Assessment	21
Unit assessment	21
External assessments	22
Progression	23
Entry requirements	23
Early Years Educator: Changes to GCSE requirement	23
Placement hours	24
Total Qualification Time/Guided Learning: Definitions	25
Unit achievement log	26
Section 3: Units	29
Unit layout	30
Unit 1: Child development from conception to seven years	31

Version 8.1p 3

Unit 2: Children's health and well-being	33
Unit 3: Providing safe environments for children	37
Unit 4: Child health	39
Unit 5: Play and learning	41
Unit 6: Understanding children's additional needs	43
Unit 7: Observation, assessment and planning	45
Unit 9: Supporting emergent literacy	49
Unit 10: Supporting emergent mathematics	51
Unit 11: Preparing for school readiness	53
Unit 12: International perspectives	55
Unit 13: Reflective practice for professional development	57
Unit 14: Professional partnerships in Early Years	59
Unit 16: Professional Practice Portfolio	61
Section 4: Assessment and quality assurance information	87
Recommended assessment methods	88
Early Years Educator qualifications assessment principles	90
Section 5: Aggregation of grades achieved	93
Aggregation of grades achieved for the Level 3 Award in 0	Childcare and
Education, the Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare a	and Education and the
Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Ea	arly Years Educator).
	94
Points/grade calculator	97
Aggregation	97
Section 6: Documents and resources	98
Useful documents	99
Mandatory documents	99
Resources	99
Safeguarding guidance	100
Resource requirements	100
Unit Submission Form	101

# **Summary of changes**

This section summarises the changes to this Qualification Specification since the previous version.

Version	<b>Publication Date</b>	Summary of amendments
v6.0p	November 2018	Added reference of inclusion in 2019/2020 tables for Certificate and Diploma (p16 and p18) Update to the UCAS points in the points/grade calculator (p97).
v6.1p	January 2019	Update to Performance Table information: p16; p18; p20.
v6.2p	March 2019	Safeguarding guidance added.
v7.0p	June 2019	Update to p22, change to the allowed attempts from two to three
v7.1p	September 2019	Clarification on mandatory placement hours for the Diploma. Qualification Summary (RWE recommendations) and Placement Hours section updated.
v7.2p	October 2019	Removal of reference to years in UCAS Points table.
v7.3p	November 2019	Resources section added – information regarding the wellbeing and safeguarding of learners.  Aggregation section added – information regarding the aggregation methods and grade thresholds.
v7.4p	March 2020	Information added to External Assessment section regarding additional retake opportunity.
v8.0p	March 2020	Amendment to Unit 13 – Assessment Criteria – 4.2 – verb change from Explain to Analyse.
v8.1p	April 2020	Rewording of the information around placement hours for clarification. Qualification summary and Placement hours section updated.

# **Section 1: General introduction**

# **About this Qualification Specification**

This Qualification Specification contains details of all the units you will be required to complete to gain the qualification.

### How the qualification works

This qualification is made up of units, each representing a small step of learning. This allows the qualification to be completed at your own pace.

### Each unit has:

- a **level** shows how difficult it is
- a unit aim explains what is covered in the unit
- **learning outcomes** cover what you need to do (skills) or what you need to understand (knowledge)
- assessment criteria what you need to show (evidence)

Each learning outcome is linked to a number of assessment criteria.

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand the role of play.	1.1. Explain the innate drive for children to play.
	Describe the role of play in supporting all children's learning and development.
	1.3. Analyse the impact of play deprivation on children's learning and development.

### **Understanding learning outcomes**

There are two main types of learning outcome:

- Knowledge that can be learnt
- Skills that can be performed.

### **Knowledge-based learning outcomes:**

• Begin with 'Know', 'Understand' or 'Know how to'.

### Competence- / Skills-based learning outcomes:

Begin with 'Be able to'. The assessment criteria usually show that the
evidence could be observable within a real work environment. Other
methods may be applied (please see chart in Assessment Guidance
section). All evidence must be based on the learner's experience in a real
work environment.

### **Assessing competence**

When assessing competence, direct observation of learners in a real work environment should be holistic and cover all the following age ranges:

- 0-1 years 11 months
- 2-2 years 11 months
- 3-5 years

A minimum of one observation for each age range is required. Direct observations should continue to support learners until competent. This may increase the number of observations needed per individual learner.

### Making use of our websites

Our websites are maintained on a regular basis and this is where the most up to date documents can be found. We strongly advise that these should be used as a resource on an ongoing basis to ensure you always have the most current information.

**All** our qualification documents are version controlled, allowing you to check for updates or revisions.

### The Public Website

Our public website address is <a href="www.cache.org.uk">www.cache.org.uk</a>. The website contains information about all our qualifications, and also a link to our QualHub <a href="www.qualhub.co.uk">www.qualhub.co.uk</a> which contains:

- Key Facts
- Qualification Specifications
- Other support materials

There are also some other key documents that can be referred to when required. For example:

- Complaints Procedure
- Appeals Process
- Diversity Statement

It also contains regular news updates and case studies and links to websites from other organisations that might be of interest.

### The Centre Secure Website

More specific information to support Centre delivery can be found in our members area on QualHub. **This site is for Approved Centres only.** 

To access the members area on QualHub, please log in using the details provided by the Centre administrator.

### **Plagiarism**

Plagiarism means claiming work to be your own which has been copied from someone or somewhere else. All the work you submit must be your own and not copied from anyone else unless you clearly reference the source of your information. Your tutor will explain how to provide a reference list that shows where you found your information. If your Centre discovers evidence that your work is copied from elsewhere, it will not be accepted and you may be subject to your Centre's or our disciplinary procedure. If this happens you will have to submit an additional piece of work for assessment. We will be notified of any cases of plagiarism.

### **Buying and selling assignments**

Offering to buy or sell assignments is not allowed. This includes using sites such as eBay. If this happens we reserve the right not to accept future entries from you.

### **Equal opportunities**

We fully support the principle of equal opportunities and oppose all unlawful or unfair discrimination on the grounds of ability, age, colour, culture, disability, domestic circumstances, employment status, gender, marital status, nationality, political orientation, racial origin, religious beliefs, sexual orientation and social background. We aim to ensure that equality of opportunity is promoted and that unlawful or unfair discrimination, whether direct or indirect, is eliminated both in its own employment practices and in access to its qualifications. A copy of NCFE CACHE's Diversity and Equality policy is available on the website.

### Diversity, access and inclusion

Our qualifications and associated assessments are designed to be accessible, inclusive and non-discriminatory. We regularly evaluate and monitor the 6 diversity strands (gender, age, race, disability, religion, sexual orientation) throughout the development process as well as delivery, external moderation and external assessment processes of live qualifications. This ensures that positive attitudes and good relations are promoted, discriminatory language is not used and our assessment procedures are fully inclusive.

Learners who require reasonable adjustments or special consideration should discuss their requirements with their Tutor, who should refer to our Reasonable Adjustments and Special Considerations policy for guidance. For more information on the Reasonable Adjustments and Special Considerations policy please see our dedicated qualifications website <a href="https://www.qualhub.co.uk">www.qualhub.co.uk</a>.

Section 2: About these qualifications		

# **Qualification summary**

Title	NCFE CACHE Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education
Qualification number	601/3998/5
Aim	The Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education prepares learners to progress to the Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education and then on to the Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator). It provides learners with knowledge of children from birth to 7 years.
Total Qualification Time (hours)	227
Guided Learning (hours)	180
Minimum age of learner	16
Age ranges covered by the qualification	The Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education gives learners an understanding of Early Years childcare of children from birth to 5 years and further knowledge of children aged 5 to 7 years.
Real work environment (RWE) requirement/ recommendation	This is a knowledge-only qualification. Experience in the real work environment is not required.
Rules of combination	In order to achieve the Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education learners must achieve a pass grade D or above in the unit assessments for 2 mandatory units.
Progression including Job roles (where applicable)	Upon achievement of this qualification learners will be able to progress onto the Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education and then onto the Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator).
Recommended assessment methods	Portfolio of Evidence

Additional assessment requirements	Early Years Educator assessment principles apply to all units.
Grading system	A*-D Pass grade: D
UCAS points	Please see the <b>points/grade calculator</b> for details of the UCAS Tariff points awarded for this qualification.
Entry requirements/ recommendations	Learners must be at least 16 years old.

Title	NCFE CACHE Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education
Qualification number	601/8436/X
Aim	The Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education prepares learners for the Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator). It provides learners with knowledge with children from birth to 7 years and practical experience working with children from birth to 5 years.  This qualification is approved for the 16-19 Performance Tables.
Total Qualification Time (hours)	569
Guided Learning (hours)	455
Minimum age of learner	16
Age ranges covered by the qualification	The Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education prepares learners to work with children from birth to 5 years and gain knowledge of children aged 5 to 7 years.
Real work environment (RWE) requirement/ recommendation	365 hours.  There is no requirement for learners completing the Certificate to achieve skills-based outcomes; however, placement experience is recommended at this stage to underpin theoretical application of knowledge, support learners who progress to the Diploma and prepare learners for the External Assessment CCE1.  Please refer to the <b>placement hours</b> section of this specification for a breakdown of placement hours by age
Rules of combination	In order to achieve the Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education learners must achieved a pass grade D or above in all unit assessments for 7 mandatory units and achieve a pass grade D or above for the externally set, externally assessed assessment CCE1
Progression including Job Roles (where applicable)	Upon achievement of this qualification it is intended that learners will be able to progress onto the Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator).
Recommended assessment methods	Portfolio of Evidence, Task-based Controlled Assessment

Additional assessment requirements	Early Years Educator assessment principles apply to all units.  For guidance on conducting controlled external assessments, please refer to our secure site.
Grading system	A*–D Pass grade: D
UCAS points	Please see the <b>Points/grade calculator</b> for details of the UCAS Tariff points awarded for this qualification.
How long will it take to complete?	1 year
Entry requirements/ recommendations	Learners must be at least 16 years old.

Title	NCFE CACHE Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator)	
Qualification number	601/8437/1	
Aim	This qualification prepares learners to become Early Years Educators, enabling them to work with children from birth to 5 years and gain knowledge of children aged 5 to 7 years.	
	Upon achievement of this qualification learners will be able to enter the workforce as Early Years Educators or access Higher Education.	
	In response to the Department for Education and National College for Teaching and Leadership Policy, <b>More Great Childcare</b> , we have developed this qualification to meet the criteria required for those wishing to become Early Years Educators. We have also incorporated the design criteria for the 16–19 Performance Tables.	
	This qualification is approved for the 16-19 Performance Tables.	
Total Qualification Time (hours)	1196	
Guided Learning (hours)	938	
Minimum age of learner	16	
Age ranges covered by the qualification	The Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator) prepares learners to become Early Years Educators, enabling them to work with children from birth to 5 years and gain knowledge of children aged 5 to 7 years or access Higher Education.	
Real work environment (RWE) requirement/ recommendation	Work placement for the Diploma is recommended at 750 hours. A work placement is mandatory for the completion of the Technical Diploma.	
recommendation	Please refer to the <b>Placement hours</b> section of this specification for guidance on a suggested breakdown of placement hours by age range.	
Rules of combination	In order to achieve the Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator) learners must achieve a pass grade D or above in all externally set, internally assessed unit assessments for 14 mandatory units. Learners must also achieve a pass grade D or above for the external assessments CCE1 and DCE2 (externally set,	

	externally assessed).
Progression including job roles (where applicable)	The Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator) prepares learners to become Early Years Educators, enabling them to work with children from birth to 5 years and gain knowledge of children aged 5 to 7 years.  Upon achievement, this qualification enables learners to
	enter the workforce as Early Years Educators or access Higher Education.
Recommended assessment methods	Portfolio of Evidence, Task-based Controlled Assessment.
Additional assessment requirements	Early Years Educator assessment principles apply to all units.
	For guidance on conducting controlled external assessments, please refer to the Centre Secure Site.
Grading system	A*–D
	Pass grade: D
	Exception:
	Unit 16: Professional Practice Portfolio is graded Achieved/Not Yet Achieved.
UCAS points  Please see the Points/grade calculator for details of the UCAS Tariff points awarded for this qualification.	
How long will it take to complete?	2 years
Entry requirements/ recommendations	Learners must be at least 16 years old.

### **Qualifications introduction and purpose**

The Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education prepares learners to progress to the Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education and then on to the Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator) which enables them to gain the knowledge and experience which will allow them to work with children from birth to 5 years.

The Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator) enables learners to enter the workforce as Early Years Educators or access Higher Education.

We have built the Diploma to meet the full and relevant criteria for Early Years Educators required by the National College for Teaching and Leadership (NCTL). We have also incorporated the design criteria for the 16–19 Performance Tables.

We have surpassed the minimum requirements set out in the full and relevant criteria to develop a qualification which reflects the priorities of practitioners and employers to meet the needs of young children.

The Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education and Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator) are approved for the 16-19 performance tables.

### Rules of combination

### Rules of combination for the Award:

In order to achieve the Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education learners must achieve a pass grade D or above in the externally set, internally assessed unit assessments for 2 mandatory units.

### Rules of combination for the Certificate:

In order to achieve the Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education learners must achieve a pass grade D or above in the externally set, internally assessed unit assessments for 7 mandatory units.

Learners must also achieve a pass grade D or above for the external assessment CCE1 (externally set, externally assessed).

### Rules of combination for the Diploma:

In order to achieve the Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator) learners must achieve a pass grade D or above in the externally set, internally assessed unit assessments for 14 mandatory units.

Learners must also achieve a pass grade D or above for the external assessments CCE1 and DCE2 (externally set, externally assessment).

Unit 16 is a professional practice portfolio which must be achieved by producing evidence from real work environments.

There is no compensation for unit assessments or external assessments Not Yet Achieved.

### **Rationale for Synoptic Assessment**

Synoptic assessment encourages learners to combine elements of their learning and to show their accumulated knowledge and understanding across units and/or learning outcomes.

Synoptic assessment enables learners to show their ability to integrate and apply their knowledge, understanding and skills with breadth and depth. It also requires learners to demonstrate their capability to apply their knowledge, understanding and skills across a range of units and learning outcomes for which they are being assessed.

For the Technical Level 3 Diploma there will be TWO externally set and externally assessed synoptic assessments, one assessment covering the contents of units 1–7 (CCE1) and one assessment covering units 9–14 (DCE2).

### Unit assessment

Units are assessed internally and marked by Tutors. Learners must gain a D grade/Pass grade to be awarded the unit.

- Unit assessments for units 1–14 must be achieved at grade D or above.
- The unit assessment for Unit 16 must be gained at an "Achieved" grade.

### Unit assessment - Not Yet Achieved

A result that does not achieve a D grade will be graded as a Not Yet Achieved. Learners may resubmit their work with improvements. Tutors should will negotiate a re-submission date with the learner.

If a unit assessment still does not achieve a D grade/Achieved grade, Tutors should advise learners on the action which may be needed before resubmitting work again. Learners can achieve a D grade/Achieved grade or above at any stage.

### Improving your grade for your unit assessment (upgrade your result)

When learners have achieved a D grade or above for their unit assessment, they may want to improve your grade. Tutors will be able to advise learners on how to do this. Learners must present their original work and their additional work together for marking.

### **External assessments**

The external assessments are the

Certificate assessment - CCE1 Diploma assessment - DCE2

CCE1 contributes 30% towards the final qualification grade for the Certificate.

CCE1 and DCE2 contribute 30.8% towards the final qualification grade for the Diploma.

Your external assessments will be graded from D to A\*.

There is a maximum of three opportunities for learners to attempt each external assessment in order to achieve a pass grade or to improve a grade.

### Re-mark requests for external assessments

Centres may request a re-mark if they and the learner do not think that the result is a true reflection of the learner's performance. This request must be made within 20 working days of the result reaching the Centre. A re-mark result may be decreased as well as increased.

### External assessment - Not Yet Achieved:

A result that does not achieve a D grade will be graded as a Not Yet Achieved. If the learner intends to submit an extended assessment for another attempt to achieve a D grade or above, they will be required to make a new submission of an alternative assessment provided by us.

### Improving your grade for your external assessment (Upgrade your result)

When learners have achieved a D grade or above for their extended assessments, they may want to improve their grade. If learners intend to attempt to improve their grade they will be required to make a new submission of an alternative assessment provided by us. Tutors will be able to advise learners on how you can do this. The higher of the grades achieved for the assessment will be the final result.

There is a maximum of three opportunities for learners to submit the external assessment in order to achieve a pass grade or improve a pass grade.

The DfE have confirmed that the additional retake opportunity in place for the 2018/19 academic year for all Tech Levels and Applied General qualifications will continue to be offered while the moratorium for 16-18 performance tables is in place. This includes Tech Levels and Applied General qualifications which will be counted in 2020, 2021 and 2022 performance tables.

### Administering tests and controlled extended assessments (For Tutors)

For requirements on administering CCE1 and DCE2, please refer to our secure site.

### **Progression**

This is a set of nested qualifications and the progression from Award to Certificate and then to Diploma is natural and achievable. Once the Diploma is achieved the progression to Higher Education can be made. Learners can progress into various job roles in the statutory, voluntary or private sectors such as:

### Award and Certificate:

supervised Early Years role.

### Diploma:

- Early Years Educator
- practitioner in an Early Years workforce
- practitioner in reception classes in primary schools
- nanny.

### **Entry requirements**

Learners must be at least 16 years old. We do not set any other entry requirements but centres may have their own guidelines.

### Early Years Educator: Changes to GCSE requirement

The requirement for Level 3 Early Years Educators (EYE) to hold GCSE English and maths A\*-C, has been broadened to Level 2 qualifications, including Functional Skills. This will also apply to an apprenticeship route.

This will enable staff with an EYE qualification and Level 2 English and mathematics qualifications to count in the Level 3 staff: child ratios in childcare settings. This includes those who already hold an EYE qualification, began studying an EYE from September 2014 or will achieve an EYE in the future.

Please refer to the Early Years Workforce Strategy (March 2017) for further details. International qualifications can be checked through NARIC.

### Placement hours

Placement is not required for the Award. There is no requirement for learners completing the Certificate to achieve skills-based outcomes; however, placement experience is recommended at this stage to underpin theoretical application of knowledge, support learners who progress to the Diploma and prepare learners for external assessment CCE1.

Work placement is mandatory for the completion of the Technical Diploma and we recommend 750 placement hours. We suggest that the following allocation is applied to the Certificate and Diploma.

Ago rongo	Hours			
Age range	Certificate	Diploma	Total	
0–1 year 11 months	25	25	50	
2–2 years 11 months	130	130	260	
3–5 years	170	170	340	
Specialised placement such as 5–7 years	40	60	100	
Total	365	385	750	

We acknowledge that some learners may need to spend longer in placement with specific age ranges and for this reason there is a degree of flexibility. All assessment criteria must be achieved and each age range must be experienced but significant placement experience across the age ranges must be undertaken in order to achieve the assessment criteria.

Learners who work within a setting which provides care and education for children across these age ranges, and are able to gain the necessary hours of experience, need not seek placement outside of their setting.

When working in partnership with employers, decisions relating to learners' competence must be made by qualified, occupationally competent Assessors.

During placement, learners will need support from a professional within the real work environment.

### **Total Qualification Time/Guided Learning: Definitions**

**Total Qualification Time** (TQT) is comprised of the following two elements:

- the number of hours which we have allocated to a qualification for Guided Learning
- an estimated number of hours a Learner will reasonably be likely to spend in preparation, study, or any other form of participation in education or training, but not under the immediate supervision of a Tutor or Assessor.

Centres can decide how to allocate the TQT across the units of a qualification.

### **Guided Learning (GL)**

- Guided Learning (GL) and TQT apply to the qualification as a whole.
- We use GL to refer to the estimated guided learning hours at unit level.

## **Unit achievement log**

Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education
Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education
Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator)

**NB**. There is no Unit 8 or Unit 15 for these qualifications.

Unit Ref	Unit no.	Unit title	Level	Hours*	Page	Award	Certificate	Diploma
F/506/5384	Unit 1	Child development from conception to seven years	3	148	31	✓	✓	✓
J/506/5385	Unit 2	Children's health and well-being	3	79	33	✓	✓	✓
L/506/5386	Unit 3	Providing safe environments for children	3	34	37		✓	✓
Y/506/5388	Unit 4	Child health	3	68	39		✓	✓
Y/506/5391	Unit 5	Play and learning	3	69	41		✓	✓
H/506/5393	Unit 6	Understanding children's additional needs	3	34	43		✓	✓
M/506/5395	Unit 7	Observation, assessment and planning	3	99	45		✓	✓

<sup>\*</sup> This table shows the estimated total hours for each unit. Please see the unit details for a breakdown of guided learning and non-guided learning hours.

Unit Ref	Unit no.	Unit title	Level	Hours*	Page	Award	Certificate	Diploma
D/506/5389	Unit 9	Supporting emergent literacy	3	69	49			✓
R/506/5390	Unit 10	Supporting emergent mathematics	3	69	51			✓
D/506/5392	Unit 11	Preparing for school readiness	3	67	53			✓
K/506/5394	Unit 12	International perspectives	3	68	55			✓
T/506/5396	Unit 13	Reflective practice for professional development	3	115	57			✓
A/506/5397	Unit 14	Professional partnerships in Early Years	3	104	59			✓
T/508/1517	Unit 16	Professional Practice Portfolio	3	97	61			✓

# **Section 3: Units**

# **Unit layout**

For each unit the following material has been provided:

Unit title	Provides a clear, concise explanation of the content of the unit.
Unit number	The unique number assigned by the owner of the unit.
Unit reference	The unique reference number given to each unit at qualification approval by Ofqual.
Unit level	Denotes the level of the unit within the framework.
Unit guided learning hours	Estimated number of hours of supervised or directed study time or assessment required to achieve a qualification or unit of a qualification.
Unit non-guided learning hours	Estimated number of hours of private study, or other unsupervised activities, required to achieve a qualification, or a unit of a qualification.
Unit aim	Provides a brief outline of the unit content.
Learning outcome	A statement of what a learner will know, understand or be able to do, as a result of a process of learning.
Assessment criteria	A description of the requirements a learner must achieve to demonstrate that a learning outcome has been met.
Unit assessment guidance	Any additional guidance provided to support the assessment of the unit.

# Unit 1: Child development from conception to seven years

Unit reference	F/506/5384		rence F/506/5384 Unit level		3
Unit hours	Guided learning 116		Non-guided learning	32	
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of child development from conception to seven years of age.				

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand development from conception to birth and routine screening programmes in the first year of life.	1.1. Describe stages of development from conception to birth.
	Explain routine checks carried out during antenatal care, postnatal care and the first year of life.
	Describe factors that may impact upon the development of the baby during:
	<ul><li>pre-conception</li><li>each stage of pregnancy</li><li>during first year of life.</li></ul>
Understand stages and sequences of development from birth to seven years.	Identify stages and sequences of development from birth to seven years in the following areas:
	<ul> <li>cognition</li> <li>neurological and brain development</li> <li>speech, language and communication</li> <li>physical</li> <li>personal, social and emotional.</li> </ul>
	2.2. Explain 'holistic' development.
	Explain factors which influence children's development.

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand theory and educational frameworks which inform knowledge and understanding of Early Years practice.	<ul> <li>3.1. Describe theoretical perspectives in relation to: <ul> <li>cognitive development</li> <li>speech, language and communication development</li> <li>physical development</li> <li>social and emotional development.</li> </ul> </li> <li>3.2. Explain how theoretical perspectives relating to child development inform current frameworks.</li> </ul>
4. Understand the role of the Early Years practitioner when promoting child development from birth to seven years.   Output  Description:	<ul> <li>4.1. Discuss the role of the Early Years practitioner when promoting child development in relation to: <ul> <li>cognitive development</li> <li>speech, language and communication development</li> <li>physical development</li> <li>social and emotional development.</li> </ul> </li> <li>4.2. Evaluate the role of the Early Years practitioner in supporting children's holistic development.</li> <li>4.3. Analyse how working in partnership: <ul> <li>enhances children's learning and development</li> <li>values parents/carers' contributions.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
5. Understand how to plan opportunities for children's learning and development from birth to five years.	<ul> <li>5.1. Plan opportunities for children from birth to five years in relation to:</li> <li>cognitive development</li> <li>speech, language and communication development</li> <li>physical development</li> <li>social and emotional development.</li> </ul>

# Unit 2: Children's health and well-being

Unit reference	J/506/5385		J/506/5385 Unit level		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 64		Non-guided learning	15		
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of children's health and well-being from birth to seven years of age.					

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand children's needs in relation to emotional well-being.	<ul> <li>1.1. Explain the process of:</li> <li>attachment</li> <li>developing secure relationships.</li> </ul> 1.2. Summarise the role of the key person in promoting emotional well-being in relation to current frameworks.
	1.3. Analyse the impact of secure relationships on a child's well-being.
Understand the needs of children during transition and significant events.	2.1. Identify transitions and significant events that a child may experience.
Significant events.	2.2. Discuss potential effects of transition and significant events on a child's life.
	2.3. Explain the role of the Early Years practitioner in:
	<ul> <li>preparing a child for a planned transition</li> <li>supporting the needs of children during transition and significant life events.</li> </ul>

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand the physical care needs of children.	3.1. Describe the physical needs of children.
needs of children.	3.2. Explain the role of the Early Years practitioner during:  • nappy changing
	<ul> <li>toilet training</li> <li>washing and bath time</li> <li>care of skin, teeth and hair</li> <li>meal times.</li> </ul>
	3.3. Explain the rest and sleep needs of:
	<ul> <li>a baby aged 6 weeks</li> <li>a baby aged 7 months</li> <li>a toddler aged 15 months</li> <li>a child aged 2 and a half years</li> <li>a child aged 4-5 years</li> <li>a child aged 6-7 years.</li> </ul>
	3.4. Explain safety precautions which minimise the risk of sudden infant death syndrome.
4. Understand the impact of the Early Years environment on the health and well-being of children.	4.1. Describe factors within the Early Years setting which may impact upon the health and well-being of children.
Criticien.	4.2. Evaluate national and local initiatives which promote children's health and well-being.
	4.3. Analyse the role of the Early Years practitioner in maintaining a healthy environment for children.
	4.4. Evaluate benefits of working in partnership with parents/carers in relation to children's health and well-being.

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:			
5. Understand the nutritional needs of children.	5.1. Explain the nutritional value of the main food groups.			
	5.2. Identify the nutritional requirements of children aged:			
	<ul> <li>0-1 year</li> <li>1-2 years</li> <li>2-3 years</li> <li>3-5 years</li> <li>5-7 years.</li> </ul>			
	5.3. Explain the role of the Early Years practitioner in meeting children's individual dietary requirements and encouraging healthy eating.			
Understand the impact of poor diet on children's health and well-being.	<ul> <li>6.1. Explain the impacts of poor diet on children's health and well-being in the:</li> <li>short term</li> <li>long term.</li> </ul>			
7. Understand children's need for exercise.	7.1. Explain benefits of exercise for children's health and well-being.			
	7.2. Plan opportunities/activities for children to exercise.			

## Unit 3: Providing safe environments for children

Unit reference	L/506/5386		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 26		Non-guided learning	8
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of how to keep children safe in Early Years settings.			

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand safeguarding.	1.1. Explain what is meant by 'safeguarding' children.
	1.2. Explain how safeguarding:
	<ul><li>keeps children safe</li><li>values children's needs</li><li>protects children.</li></ul>
Understand how to safeguard children in relation to legislation, frameworks,	2.1. Identify current legislation and frameworks in relation to safeguarding.
policies and procedures.	2.2. Describe the relationship between legislation, policy and procedure.
	2.3. Identify policies and procedures in relation to safeguarding.
3. Understand child protection.	3.1. Explain the role of the Early Years practitioner in relation to safeguarding and protecting children.
	3.2. Describe signs, symptoms, indicators and behaviours that may cause concern relating to:
	<ul> <li>neglect</li> <li>physical abuse</li> <li>emotional abuse</li> <li>sexual abuse</li> <li>domestic abuse.</li> </ul>
	3.3. Describe actions to take if harm or abuse is suspected and/or disclosed.

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
	3.4. Describe the lines of reporting and responsibility when harm or abuse is suspected or disclosed.
	3.5. Discuss the rights of children and parents/carers in situations where harm or abuse is suspected or disclosed.
	3.6. Explain the responsibilities of the Early Years practitioner in relation to whistleblowing.
	3.7. Explain the boundaries of confidentiality in relation to reporting and record-keeping.
Understand the purpose of serious case reviews.	4.1. Explain why serious case reviews are required.
	4.2. Analyse how serious case reviews inform practice.
5. Understand the role and responsibilities of the Early Years practitioner when safeguarding children.	5.1. Analyse the role and responsibilities of the Early Years practitioner when safeguarding children.

#### Unit 4: Child health

Unit reference	Y/506/5388		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 53		Non-guided learning	15
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of child health.		ge and	

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:	
Understand common childhood illnesses.	1.1. Describe signs and symptoms of common childhood illnesses.	
	1.2. Identify treatments for common childhood illnesses.	
	1.3. Identify exclusion periods for common childhood illnesses.	
Know how to recognise ill health in children.	Describe the signs and symptoms of ill health in children.	
	2.2. Give examples of when medical intervention is necessary.	
Understand legal     requirements for reporting	3.1. Identify notifiable diseases.	
notifiable diseases, injury and fatality.	3.2. Describe the process for reporting notifiable diseases, injury and fatality.	
Understand care routines     when a child is ill.	4.1. Explain the needs of a child who is ill in relation to:	
	<ul> <li>food and drink</li> <li>personal care</li> <li>rest and sleep</li> <li>emotional well-being</li> <li>dignity and respect</li> <li>observation and monitoring.</li> </ul>	

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
	<ul> <li>4.2. Describe procedures for:</li> <li>storage of medication</li> <li>administration of medication</li> <li>reporting and record keeping with regard to medication.</li> </ul>
	4.3. Discuss policy and procedure in relation to the role of the Early Years practitioner when a child becomes ill in an Early Years setting.
5. Understand childhood immunisation.	5.1. Explain reasons for immunisation.
minanisation.	5.2. Identify the immunisation schedule.
	5.3. Discuss reasons why some children are not immunised.
6. Understand the role of the Early Years practitioner when supporting children who are chronically ill.	6.1. Describe the responsibilities of the Early Years practitioner when supporting a child who has a chronic health condition in relation to:
	<ul> <li>training and development needs</li> <li>partnership working</li> <li>inclusive practice</li> <li>safe working practice</li> <li>meeting the needs of the child</li> <li>support for self.</li> </ul>
	6.2. Summarise potential effects of ill health of children on the family.
7. Understand how to support children for hospital admission.	7.1. Describe how the Early Years practitioner supports a child to prepare for a planned hospital stay.
	7.2. Discuss the role of play therapy in hospital in supporting children's recovery.
8. Understand the role of the Early Years practitioner in relation to health promotion.	8.1. Evaluate the role of the Early Years practitioner in relation to health promotion.

# Unit 5: Play and learning

Unit reference	Y/506/5391		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 52		Non-guided learning	17
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of play and learning.		ge and	

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
1. Understand the role of play.	1.1. Explain the innate drive for children to play.
	Describe the role of play in supporting all children's learning and development.
	1.3. Analyse the impact of play deprivation on children's learning and development.
Understand children's rights in relation to play.	2.1. Identify children's rights in relation to play.
in relation to play.	2.2. Explain how Early Years settings support children's rights to play.
Understand theoretical approaches to play and learning.	3.1. Discuss how theoretical perspectives on play and learning inform practice.
leaning.	3.2. Discuss how philosophical approaches on play and learning inform practice.
Understand play at different stages of children's development.	4.1. Discuss how children's play needs and preferences change in relation to their stage of development.
	4.2. Discuss benefits to children's learning and development of involving others in children's play.
Understand types of play for children.	5.1. Explain:
	<ul><li>child-initiated play</li><li>adult-led play.</li></ul>

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:	
	<ul> <li>5.2. Describe characteristics and benefits of:</li> <li>physical play</li> <li>creative play</li> <li>imaginative play</li> <li>sensory play</li> <li>heuristic play.</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>5.3. Evaluate resources for:</li> <li>physical play</li> <li>creative play</li> <li>imaginative play</li> <li>sensory play</li> <li>heuristic play.</li> </ul>	
6. Understand the characteristics of an enabling play environment.	<ul> <li>6.1. Explain the characteristics of an enabling:</li> <li>indoor play environment</li> <li>outdoor play environment.</li> </ul>	
7. Understand inclusive play practice.	7.1. Discuss inclusive play practice in relation to current frameworks.  7.2. Describe how play supports the interests and abilities of children.	
8. Understand how the Early Years practitioner supports children's socialisation and behaviour within play environments.	8.1. Analyse the role of the Early Years practitioner in supporting children's socialisation within play environments.  8.2. Evaluate strategies to support children to manage their own behaviour.	
9. Understand current frameworks in relation to play and learning.	9.1. Discuss current frameworks in relation to play and learning.	

# Unit 6: Understanding children's additional needs

Unit reference	H/506/5393		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 25		Non-guided learning	9
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with the knowledge and understanding of how to meet children's additional needs.		_	

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand biological and environmental factors which may result in children needing additional support.	<ul> <li>1.1. Define the terms: <ul> <li>biological</li> <li>environmental.</li> </ul> </li> <li>1.2. Analyse the impact of biological factors on children's development.</li> <li>1.3. Analyse the impact of environmental factors on children's development.</li> <li>1.4. Describe factors which affect children's development in the: <ul> <li>short term</li> <li>long term.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
2. Understand inclusive practice.	2.1. Identify current legislation in relation to inclusive practice.  2.2. Describe what is meant by:  • equality • diversity • inclusion • discrimination.  2.3. Explain types of discrimination.  2.4. Discuss potential effects of discrimination on children.

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand how personal experiences, values and beliefs impact on the role of the Early Years practitioner when meeting children's additional needs.	3.1. Analyse how personal experiences, values and beliefs impact on the professional practice of the Early Years practitioner.
4. Understand the role of early intervention.	4.1. Describe the importance of early intervention when meeting children's additional needs.
	4.2. Explain strategies for early intervention.
	4.3. Evaluate benefits of working in partnership with others to meet children's additional needs.
5. Understand the Early Years practitioner's need for professional and personal support when working with children with additional needs.	5.1. Reflect on the Early Years practitioner's need for professional and personal support when working with children with additional needs.

## Unit 7: Observation, assessment and planning

Unit reference	M/506/5395		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 81		Non-guided learning	18
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of observation, assessment and planning.			

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:	
Understand the observation, assessment and planning cycle.	1.1. Explain how observations are used:  • to plan for individual children's needs • for early intervention • to review the environment • during transition • when working in partnership.	
	1.2. Discuss the observation, assessment and planning cycle.	
Understand professional practice in relation to the observation of children.	2.1. Discuss the need for confidentiality and objectivity during the observation process.	
	2.2. Explain reasons for maintaining accurate and coherent records and reports.	
	2.3. Identify factors to consider when observing children.	
	2.4. Evaluate the need for objectivity when observing children.	

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand observation methods in relation to current frameworks.	3.1. Explain observation and planning requirements in relation to current frameworks.
	3.2. Evaluate observation methods:
	<ul> <li>media/photographic/video/audio recorders</li> <li>snap shot/post-it</li> <li>narrative/written record</li> <li>check lists</li> <li>event sample</li> <li>time sample</li> <li>sociogram</li> <li>target child</li> <li>child tracker/movement record</li> <li>use of the above methods within Longitudinal Study.</li> </ul>
Understand child-centred planning.	4.1. Analyse how child-centred planning meets individual needs of children.
	4.2. Discuss ways of identifying children's individual needs and interests to support effective planning.
	4.3. Explain how working with other professionals, parents and carers supports child-centred planning.

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
5. Understand the role of assessment in the observation assessment cycle.	5.1. Evaluate the role of the observation, assessment and planning cycle to shape activities, opportunities and experiences in an Early Years setting.
	<ul> <li>5.2. Evaluate benefits of undertaking a Longitudinal Study for:</li> <li>the child</li> <li>Early Years practitioners</li> <li>other professionals.</li> </ul>
	5.3. Discuss how tracking children's progress can enhance learning.
6. Understand the skills required by the Early Years practitioner when observing children.	6.1. Describe the professional skills required when observing children.

Unit 9: Supporting emergent literacy

Unit reference	D/506/5389		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 51		Non-guided learning	18
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of children's emergent literacy skills.			

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand the language and communication needs of children.	<ul><li>1.1. Define the terms:</li><li>speech</li><li>language</li><li>communication.</li></ul>
	1.2. Explain the stages of language, communication, reading and writing development from birth to 7 years.
	Discuss factors which affect language and communication development.
Understand the characteristics of a language rich environment.	2.1. Explain what is meant by 'a language rich environment'.
	2.2. Explain how to provide 'a language rich environment'.
Understand current frameworks in relation to emergent literacy.	3.1. Discuss the role of the Early Years practitioner when meeting current framework requirements for:
	<ul><li>communication and language</li><li>literacy.</li></ul>
Understand strategies which support emergent literacy.	4.1. Discuss strategies to support the development of emergent literacy.
	4.2. Explain the use of systematic synthetic phonics in the teaching of reading.

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
	<ul> <li>4.3. Evaluate strategies to enhance:</li> <li>speech, language and communication development</li> <li>group learning</li> <li>socialisation.</li> </ul>
	4.4. Evaluate activities to promote the development of children's reading and writing skills.
	4.5. Explain strategies to plan activities which encourage:
	<ul> <li>speaking and listening</li> <li>emergent reading</li> <li>sustained shared thinking</li> <li>emergent writing</li> <li>technology/digital literacy.</li> </ul>
5. Understand partnership working.	5.1. Discuss ways to work with others to support children's emergent literacy from birth to 7 years.
Understand inclusive practice in relation to emergent literacy.	6.1. Analyse the role of the Early Years practitioner when supporting children with:
	<ul> <li>speech, language and communication delay</li> <li>English as an additional language.</li> </ul>

Unit 10: Supporting emergent mathematics

Unit reference	R/506/5390		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 51		Non-guided learning	18
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of children's emergent mathematical skills.			

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand mathematical concepts.	1.1. Explain how mathematics can be part of a child's everyday life.
	Discuss factors which affect children's understanding of mathematics.
Understand current frameworks in relation to emergent mathematics.	2.1. Explain how to create an environment which supports children's emergent mathematical development.
	2.2. Explain the role of the Early Years practitioner when meeting current framework requirements for mathematics.
Understand the role of the Early Years practitioner in relation to supporting	3.1. Explain reasons for scaffolding children's mathematical development.
children's emergent mathematical development.	3.2. Analyse reasons for valuing individual interests when supporting children's emergent mathematical development.
	3.3. Discuss how the Early Years practitioner provides opportunities for:
	<ul><li>sustained shared thinking</li><li>group learning</li><li>socialisation.</li></ul>

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand how to promote children's emergent mathematical development.	4.1. Explain the importance of using mathematical language.
mathematical development.	4.2. Evaluate opportunities which support children's understanding of:
	<ul> <li>number and counting</li> <li>measure, shape, size and pattern</li> <li>weight, volume and capacity</li> <li>space and time</li> <li>matching and sorting</li> <li>data representation</li> <li>problem-solving.</li> </ul>
5. Understand partnership working.	5.1. Critically evaluate the benefits to children of working in partnership with parents and carers to support children's emergent mathematics from birth to 7 years.
Understand inclusive practice in relation to emergent mathematics.	6.1. Evaluate the role of the Early Years practitioner when supporting individual needs.

# Unit 11: Preparing for school readiness

Unit reference	D/506/5392		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 53		Non-guided learning	14
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with the knowledge and understanding required to support children prepare for school.			

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:		
Understand factors affecting children's readiness for school.	1.1. Explain factors affecting children's readiness for school.		
Understand areas of learning and development in relation to the current framework.	<ul> <li>2.1. Summarise areas of learning and development in relation to school readiness, with regard to: <ul> <li>communication and language</li> <li>physical development</li> <li>personal, social and emotional development</li> <li>literacy</li> <li>mathematics</li> <li>understanding the world</li> <li>expressive arts and design.</li> </ul> </li> <li>2.2. Discuss ways to promote each area of learning identified in the current framework.</li> </ul>		
Understand the assessment process in relation to the current framework.	3.1. Explain the assessment, recording and reporting requirements in relation to the current framework.  3.2. Discuss the importance of accurately tracking all children's progress.		

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand how working in partnership with others contributes to children's school readiness.	4.1. Discuss why it is important to work in partnership with others during school transition.
	4.2. Analyse strategies to support partnership working when preparing children for school.
5. Understand the role of the Early Years practitioner when preparing children for school.	5.1. Evaluate the role of the Early Years practitioner when preparing children for school.

## Unit 12: International perspectives

Unit reference	K/506/5394		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 53		Non-guided learning	15
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of international perspectives to child care and education.			

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understand different ways children learn.	1.1. Explain different ways children learn.
Understand theoretical perspectives in relation to children's learning.	2.1. Explain the main ideas of international Early Years educators.
children's learning.	2.2. Summarise theoretical perspectives in relation to children's learning.
	2.3. Discuss strategies to promote children's learning.
Understand international approaches to children's learning.	3.1. Analyse approaches to international early years practice.
rearring.	3.2. Compare and contrast international approaches to children's learning.
	3.3. Analyse the benefits of an international approach to children's learning.
Understand how international approaches inform current frameworks and practice.	4.1. Critically evaluate how international approaches inform current frameworks and practice.

## Unit 13: Reflective practice for professional development

Unit reference	T/506/5396		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 65		Non-guided learning	50
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of reflective practice and professional development.			ge and

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:		
Understand professional development.	1.1. Explain 'continuing professional development'.		
	1.2. Critically evaluate the importance of 'continuing professional development'.		
Understand own professional development needs.	2.1. Discuss methods to recognise own professional development and training needs.		
	2.2. Discuss ways to ensure continuing professional development.		
	2.3. Create own Professional Development Plan.		
Understand employment opportunities for the Early Years practitioner.	<ul> <li>3.1. Explain a range of job role opportunities for Early Years practitioners within:</li> <li>health</li> <li>education</li> <li>social services.</li> </ul>		
	3.2. Develop a Curriculum Vitae.		

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
4. Understand the role of reflective practice.	4.1. Discuss theoretical perspectives on reflection in relation to professional development.
	4.2. Analyse how reflective practice supports the professional development of the Early Years practitioner.
	4.3. Analyse how reflective practice supports improved outcomes for children.

## Unit 14: Professional partnerships in Early Years

Unit reference	A/506/5397		Unit level	3
Unit hours	Guided learning 75		Non-guided learning	29
Unit aim	The aim of this unit is to provide learners with knowledge and understanding of professional partnerships in Early Years.			

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understanding reasons for working in partnership within Early Years.	1.1. Explain reasons for partnership working within Early Years.
Understand legal requirements for working in partnership.	Explain the requirements of current frameworks with regard to partnership working.
	2.2. Analyse where partnership working is embedded within setting policies and procedures.
	2.3. Evaluate partnership working in relation to meeting children's individual needs.
3. Understand family structures.	3.1. Explain different family structures.
Understand working in partnership with families.	4.1. Explain the role of the Early Years practitioner when developing partnership working with parents and carers.
	4.2. Discuss ways the Early Years practitioner can encourage parents and carers to take an active role in their child's play and learning.

Learning outcomes The learner will:	Assessment criteria The learner can:
Understanding recording and reporting requirements in	5.1. Analyse the importance of maintaining accurate and coherent records.
relation to partnership working.	5.2. Discuss the requirements to follow confidentiality procedures when sharing information.
	5.3. Analyse the tension between maintaining confidentiality and the need to disclose information.
Understand challenges to partnership working.	6.1. Discuss potential barriers to effective partnership working.
	6.2. Critically evaluate strategies to overcome barriers to effective partnership working.

#### Unit 16: Professional Practice Portfolio

Unit reference	T/508/1517		Unit level	3	
Unit hours	Guided learning	97	Non-guided learning	0	
Unit aim	The aim of this professional practice portfolio is to show theoretical application through skills and competence development in Early Years settings.				
	Note for Tutors: Assessment criteria 2.1, 4.1, 6.1, and 7.2 are age range specific. When observing learners in settings with children 0-1 year, 2-2 years 11 months and 3-5 years, holistic assessment opportunities will occur to meet 2.1, 4.1, 6.1, and 7.2.  This unit is graded Achieved/Not Yet Achieved.				

Child development  Planning and leading activities, opportunities and learning experiences for babies and children  Facilitate the cognitive development of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
Be able to facilitate the development of cognition in children.	<ul> <li>1.1 Create an environment which facilitates cognitive development of children in own setting.</li> <li>1.2. Analyse the use of technology in supporting the development of cognition in children.</li> </ul>		
Be able to implement a learning experience which supports the development of sustained shared thinking in children from birth to 5 years.	<ul> <li>2.1. Plan and lead a learning experience which supports the development of sustained shared thinking in children aged:</li> <li>0-1 year 11 months</li> <li>2-2 years 11 months</li> <li>3-5 years.</li> </ul>		

Develop the speech, language and communication of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
3. Be able to create a language-rich environment to develop the speech, language and communication of children in own setting.	3.1. Create a language-rich environment which develops the speech, language and communication of children in own setting.		
4. Be able to implement opportunities which support the development of speech, language and communication of children from birth to 5 years.	<ul> <li>4.1. Plan and lead an activity which supports the development of speech, language and communication of children aged:</li> <li>0-1 year 11 months</li> <li>2-2 years 11 months</li> <li>3-5 years.</li> </ul>		
	4.2. Reflect on own role in relation to the provision for supporting speech, language and communication development in own setting.		

Promote the physical development of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
Be able to promote physical development.	5.1. Create an environment which promotes physical development in own setting.		
Be able to implement opportunities     which promote the physical     development of children from birth to 5     years.	<ul> <li>6.1. Plan and lead an opportunity which promotes the physical development of children aged:</li> <li>0-1 year 11 months</li> <li>2-2 years 11 months</li> <li>3-5 years.</li> </ul>		
	6.2. Reflect on own role in relation to the provision for promoting physical development in own setting.		

Promote the personal, social and emotional development of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
7. Be able to promote the personal, social and emotional development of children from birth to 5 years.	7.1. Create an environment which promotes the personal, social and emotional development of children in own setting.		
	<ul> <li>7.2. Plan and lead an opportunity which promotes the personal, social and emotional development of children aged:</li> <li>0-1 year 11 months</li> <li>2-2 years 11 months</li> <li>3-5 years.</li> </ul>		
	7.3. Describe the benefits to children's holistic learning and development when promoting personal, social and emotional development.		
	7.4. Reflect on own role in relation to the provision for promoting the personal, social and emotional development of children in own setting.		

Promote healthy eating		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
Be able to support healthy eating in own setting.	8.1. Plan and implement an activity to support healthy eating in own setting.		
	8.2. Reflect on own role when supporting healthy eating in own setting.		
	8.3. Make recommendations for healthy eating in own setting.		

Promote opportunities for exercise		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
Be able to support children's activity in an outdoor space.	9.1. Plan and lead an experience which supports children's activity in an outdoor space		
	9.2. Reflect on an experience which supports children's activity in an outdoor space.		
	9.3. Make recommendations for the outdoor provision for own setting.		

Contribute to a healthy environment for young children		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
10. Be able to support children in personal care routines.	<ul> <li>10.1. Support children in personal care routines including:</li> <li>toileting</li> <li>hand washing/washing</li> <li>food and drink</li> <li>resting and/or sleeping.</li> </ul>		

Promote children's emotional well-being		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
11. Be able to promote the emotional well-being of children in own setting.	11.1. Identify the needs of children in own setting in relation to emotional well-being.		
	<ul> <li>11.2. Work with children in a way that:</li> <li>supports independence</li> <li>builds resilience and perseverance</li> <li>builds confidence</li> <li>supports self-reliance</li> <li>equips children to protect themselves</li> <li>builds relationships between children.</li> </ul>		
	11.3. Contribute to the well-being of children during transitions.		
	11.4. Plan and lead an activity to promote emotional well-being in own setting.		
	11.5. Reflect on own role when promoting emotional well-being in own setting in line with current framework requirements.		

Contribute to a healthy and safe environment for young children		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
12. Be able to follow organisational policy and procedures in relation to keeping children safe.	12.1. Identify policies that keep children safe in an Early Years setting.  12.2. Follow procedures in relation to:  • registration • collection • food and drink provision • security • bullying • e-safety • confidential record keeping • ratios and supervision • moving and handling.  12.3. Explain action to take in response to:  • a child who is unwell • a missing child • injury • accident • emergency • fire drill • evacuation procedures.		

Contribute to a healthy and safe environment for young children		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
13. Be able to use hygienic practice to minimise the spread of infection.	<ul> <li>13.1. Use hygienic practice in relation to:</li> <li>hand washing</li> <li>food hygiene</li> <li>dealing with spillages safely</li> <li>safe disposal of waste</li> <li>using correct personal protective equipment.</li> </ul>		
14. Be able to manage risk within an environment which provides challenge for children.	14.1. Explain why it is important to take a balanced approach to risk management.		
challenge for children.	14.2 Support children in own setting to manage risk		
	14.3. Carry out risk assessment within own setting.		
	14.4. Describe how health and safety risk assessments are monitored and reviewed.		

Contribute to an inclusive environment		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
15. Be able to use information, advice and support to promote equality, diversity and inclusion.	15.1. Reflect on ways information, advice and support about equality, diversity and inclusion can be used to inform practice.		
16. Be able to work in ways which support equality, diversity and inclusive practice.	16.1. Interact with children in a way that values them and meets their individual needs.		

Plan, lead and review play opportunities which support children's learning and development in relation to current frameworks		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
17. Be able to facilitate play opportunities with children	<ul> <li>17.1. Create a plan which includes a balance of child-initiated and adult-led play opportunities for:</li> <li>physical play</li> <li>creative play</li> <li>imaginative play</li> <li>sensory play</li> <li>heuristic play.</li> </ul>		
	17.2. Differentiate planned play opportunities to meet the individual needs of the children in own setting in relation to current frameworks.		
	17.3. Support children's participation in a planned play opportunity.		
	17.4. Explain how play opportunities should provide a balance between child-initiated and adult-led play.		

Plan, lead and review play opportunities which support children's learning and development in relation to current frameworks		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
18. Be able to reflect on play opportunities.	18.1. Evaluate how a planned play opportunity meets the play, learning and developmental needs of children in relation to current framework requirements.		
	18.2. Analyse own role in relation to planned play opportunities.		
	18.3. Make recommendations for the next stage of children's learning and development in relation to planned play opportunities.		

Contribute to enabling environments		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
19. Be able to support children's	19.1. Model positive behaviour.		
behaviour and socialisation within play environments.	19.2. Plan an environment which supports children's socialisation and group learning.		
	19.3. Use strategies when supporting children to manage their own behaviour.		
20. Be able to provide enabling play environments.	<ul><li>20.1. Plan an enabling play environment:</li><li>indoors</li><li>outdoors.</li></ul>		
	20.2. Evaluate enabling play environments in own setting.		

Support children with additional needs		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
21. Be able to meet the additional needs of children.	21.1. Identify the individual needs of children in own setting.		
	21.2. Plan and implement activities in partnership with others to meet children's additional needs.		
	21.3. Reflect on own practice in meeting children's additional needs.		

Use observation, assessment and planning to promote the development of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
22. Be able to carry out observations in own setting in line with current frameworks	<ul> <li>22.1. Observe in line with current frameworks:</li> <li>an individual child</li> <li>a group of children</li> <li>indoor provision</li> <li>outdoor provision.</li> </ul> 22.2. Reflect on outcomes of observations carried out in own setting in relation to: <ul> <li>an individual child</li> <li>a group of children</li> <li>indoor provision</li> <li>outdoor provision.</li> </ul> 22.3. Discuss children's progress with: <ul> <li>key person</li> <li>colleague.</li> </ul>		

Use observation, assessment and planning to promote the development of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
	<ul> <li>22.4. Work with others to plan next steps in relation to the needs, stages of development and interests of:</li> <li>an individual child</li> <li>a group of children.</li> </ul> 22.5. Reflect on own role in meeting the needs, stages of development and interests of		
	stages of development and interests of children in own setting.		

Record-keeping and reporting		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
23. Be able to maintain accurate and coherent records in line with organisational requirements.	<ul> <li>23.1. Explain confidentiality in relation to record-keeping and reporting.</li> <li>23.2. Explain organisational requirements in relation to: <ul> <li>completing records to include:</li></ul></li></ul>		

Develop emergent literacy skills of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
24. Be able to support emergent literacy.	24.1. Develop a language rich environment for children from birth to 5 years.		
	24.2. Interact with children to meet individual speech, language and communication needs.		
	24.3. Use strategies to plan activities which engage children and extend literacy development in relation to:		
	<ul> <li>speaking and listening</li> <li>emergent reading</li> <li>sustained shared thinking</li> <li>emergent writing</li> <li>technology/digital literacy</li> <li>socialisation</li> <li>group learning.</li> </ul>		
	24.4. Lead an activity to support emergent literacy.		

Develop emergent literacy skills of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
	24.5. Identify benefits to children's holistic learning and development when supporting emergent literacy.		
	24.6. Evaluate how planned activities support emergent literacy in relation to current frameworks.		
25. Be able to produce resources to support emergent literacy.	<ul> <li>25.1. Develop a resource file of activities for children from birth to 5 years to encourage:</li> <li>speaking and listening</li> <li>emergent reading</li> <li>sustained shared thinking</li> <li>emergent writing</li> <li>technology/digital literacy</li> <li>socialisation</li> <li>group learning.</li> </ul>		

Develop emergent mathematical skills of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
26. Be able to implement activities to support children's emergent mathematical development.	26.1. Plan and lead activity to support children's emergent mathematical development.		
	26.2. Evaluate how planned activities support children's emergent mathematical development in relation to current frameworks.		
	26.3. Make recommendations for meeting individual children's emergent mathematical needs.		

Develop emergent mathematical skills of children from birth to 5 years		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
27. Be able to produce resources to support emergent mathematical development.	<ul> <li>27.1. Develop a resource file of activities for children from birth to 5 years to encourage:</li> <li>number and counting</li> <li>measure, shape, size and pattern</li> <li>weight, volume and capacity</li> <li>space and time</li> <li>data representation</li> <li>problem solving</li> <li>sustained shared thinking</li> <li>socialisation</li> <li>group learning.</li> </ul>		
28. Be able to work with parents/carers in a way which encourages them to take an active role in their child's emergent literacy and mathematical development.	28.1. Work with parents/carers in a way which encourages them to take an active role in their child's emergent literacy and mathematical development.		

Support children as they prepare for school		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
29. Be able to contribute to learning and development for school readiness in relation to the current framework.	<ul> <li>29.1. Use strategies to plan, lead and evaluate an opportunity for each of the following areas of learning and development in the current framework in own setting:</li> <li>communication and language</li> <li>physical development</li> <li>personal, social and emotional development</li> <li>literacy</li> <li>mathematics</li> <li>understanding the world</li> <li>expressive arts and design.</li> </ul>		
	29.2. Reflect on holistic opportunities to promote learning and development when planning within the current framework.		
	29.3. Reflect on partnership working when planning opportunities to promote learning and development for young children across the current framework.		

29.4. Evaluate the role of assessment across the current framework in relation to children's progress:	
<ul><li>at the age of 2 years</li><li>for the Early Years Foundation Stage Profile.</li></ul>	

Work in partnership		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
30. Be able to work in partnership.	30.1. Contribute to partnership work with parents/carers to help them recognise and value the significant contributions they make to the child's health, well-being, learning and development.		

Professional development		Evidence Record e.g. page number and method	Assessor Judgement achieved Initial and date
31. Be able to use reflective practice to contribute to own professional	31.1. Develop a Curriculum Vitae.		
development.	31.2. Review own learning needs, professional interests and development opportunities.		
	31.3. Devise own Professional Development Plan in relation to:		
	<ul><li>feedback obtained</li><li>own progress</li><li>own goals and ambition.</li></ul>		
	31.4. Maintain subject knowledge across curriculum subjects which are of personal interest.		
	31.5. Explain how reflective practice leads to improved ways of working.		

# **Section 4: Assessment and quality assurance information**

#### Recommended assessment methods

A recommended range of assessment methods have been identified, which may be used for the units in these qualifications. This gives the opportunity for different learning styles and individual needs of learners to be taken into account.

If you are proposing to use an assessment method that is not included within the recommended list you should contact your External Quality Advisor with full details of your proposed method. It will need formal approval from us before it can be used.

Please refer to the notes relating to **Expert Witness testimony** and **simulation** which follow this table.

Ref	Assessment Method	Assessing Competence / Skills	Assessing Knowledge / Understanding
A	Direct observation of learner by Assessor              by an Assessor who meets the relevant Sector Skills Council's or other assessment strategy/principles and includes inference of knowledge from this direct observation of practice	Yes	Yes
В	Professional discussion	Yes	Yes
С	*Expert Witness evidence  • when directed by the Sector Skills Council or other assessment strategy/principles	Yes	Yes
D	Learner's own work products	Yes	Yes
Е	Learner log or reflective diary	Yes	Yes
F	Activity plan or planned activity	Yes	Yes
G	Observation of children, young people or adults by the learner	Yes	Yes
Н	Portfolio of evidence  • may include simulation**	Yes	Yes
I	Recognition of prior learning	Yes	Yes

Ref	Assessment Method	Assessing Competence / Skills	Assessing Knowledge / Understanding
J	Reflection on own practice in real work environment	Yes	Yes
K	Written and pictorial information	No	Yes
L	Scenario or case study	No	Yes
М	Task set for knowledge learning outcomes	No	Yes
N	Oral questions and answers	Yes	Yes

- \* Expert Witness testimony should be used in line with the relevant assessment strategy/principles. This method must be used with professional discretion, and only selected when observation would not be appropriate. Those providing an expert witness testimony must be lead practitioners with experience of making judgements around competence. The circumstances that may allow for an expert witness testimony include:
  - when assessment may cause distress to an individual, such as supporting a child with a specific need
  - a rarely occurring situation, such as dealing with an accident or illness
  - confidential situations, such as Safeguarding Strategy meetings, where it would be inappropriate for an Assessor to observe the learner's performance.
- \*\* **Simulation**. A learner's Portfolio of Evidence may only include simulation of skills where simulation is permitted by the relevant assessment strategy/principles.

## Early Years Educator qualifications assessment principles

#### 1. Introduction

- 1.1. This document sets out those principles and approaches to unit/qualification assessment for qualifications approved by the National College for Teaching and Leadership (NCTL). The information is intended to support the quality assurance processes of those Awarding Organisations that offer EYE qualifications in the Sector. It should also be read alongside individual unit assessment requirements where appropriate.
- 1.2. These principles will ensure a consistent approach to those elements of assessment which require further interpretation and definition, and support sector confidence.

#### 2. Assessment principles

- 2.1. Assessment decisions for **competence-/skills-based learning outcomes** must relate to experience gained in a real work environment.
- 2.2. Assessment decisions for competence-/skills-based learning outcomes must be made by an occupationally competent assessor, qualified to make assessment decisions.
- 2.3. Competence-/skills-based assessment must include direct observation as the main source of evidence.
- 2.4. Simulation may only be utilised as an assessment method for Competence-/skills-based learning outcomes where this is specified in the assessment requirements by the individual Awarding Organisation.
- 2.5. Given the nature of work with children and their families, which may from time to time include sensitive situations requiring confidentiality/privacy, there may be a need to make use of an expert witness testimony as a source of performance evidence in the workplace. Expert witnesses can be drawn from experienced individuals who can attest to the learner's performance in the workplace. This may include line managers or other experienced colleagues from inside an organisation or from other agencies. This may prove particularly important for those learners who work unsupervised, but who have contact with a range of different professionals in the course of their work activities.

Expert witnesses must only be used for observation where they have occupational expertise for specialist areas or the observation is of a particularly sensitive nature. It is not necessary for expert witnesses to hold an assessor qualification, as a qualified assessor must assess the testimony provided by an expert witness when making summative assessment decisions.

2.6. Assessment of knowledge based learning outcomes may take place in or outside of a real work environment.

2.7. Assessment decisions for knowledge based learning outcomes must be made by an occupationally knowledgeable member of staff qualified to make assessment decisions.

#### 3. Internal Quality Assurance

3.1. Internal quality assurance is key to ensuring that the assessment of evidence for units is of a consistent and appropriate quality. Those carrying out internal quality assurance must be occupationally knowledgeable in the area they are assuring and be qualified to make quality assurance decisions.

#### 4. Definitions

#### 4.1. Occupationally competent:

This means that each Assessor must be capable of carrying out the full requirements within the competency units they are assessing. Being occupationally competent means they are also occupationally knowledgeable. This occupational competence should be maintained through clearly demonstrable continuing learning and professional development.

#### 4.2. Occupationally knowledgeable:

This means that each Assessor should possess relevant knowledge and understanding, and be able to assess this in units designed to test specific knowledge and understanding, or in units where knowledge and understanding are components of competency. This occupational knowledge should be maintained through clearly demonstrable continuing learning and professional development.

#### 4.3. Qualified to make assessment decisions:

This means that each Assessor must hold a qualification suitable to support the making of appropriate and consistent assessment decisions. Awarding Organisations will determine what will qualify those making assessment decisions according to the unit of competence under assessment.

#### 4.4. Qualified to make quality assurance decisions:

Awarding Organisations will determine what will qualify those undertaking internal quality assurance, to make decisions about that quality assurance.

#### 4.5. Expert witness:

Evidence from expert witnesses must meet the tests of validity, reliability and authenticity. Expert witnesses will need to demonstrate:

- they have a working knowledge of the units on which their expertise is based
- they are occupationally competent in their area of expertise
- they have EITHER any qualification in assessment of workplace performance OR a professional work role which involves evaluating the everyday practice of staff.
- they have current or recent (within the last 2 years) experience of working at or above the level for which they are attesting competence.
- they can demonstrate appropriate, continuous professional development relevant to the sector for which they are attesting competence.
- that they have no conflict of interest in the outcome of the evidence.

#### Making assessment decisions:

\*Please refer to this list when considering who can assess in your Centre. The following qualifications can be used in relation to assessment:

- D32 Assess Candidate Performance and D33 Assess Candidate Using Differing Sources of Evidence
- A1 Assess Candidate Performance Using a Range of Methods and A2 Assessing Candidates' Performance through Observation
- Level 3 Award in Assessing Competence in the Work Environment (for competence/skills learning outcomes only)
- Level 3 Award in Assessing Vocationally Related Achievement (for knowledge learning outcomes only)
- Level 3 Certificate in Assessing Vocational Achievement
- Qualified Teacher Status
- Certificate in Education in Post Compulsory Education (PCE)
- Certificate in Teaching in the Lifelong Learning Sector (CTLLS)
- Diploma in Teaching in the Lifelong Learning Sector (DTLLS).

If a Centre wishes to enquire about the suitability of other qualifications not included on the above list, they may do so by contacting their External Quality Advisor with full details.

Section 5: Aggregation of grades achieved				

# Aggregation of grades achieved for the Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education, the Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education and the Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator).

Grades achieved		-	<b>\</b> *		4	I	В		C	I	D	Points / unit	Points / grade
Description of unit	No. of incs	Grade value	Points	Grade value	Points	Grade value	Points	Grade value	Points	Grade value	Points		
Unit 1 – Child development from conception to seven years	4	5	20	4	16	3	12	2	8	1	4		
Unit 2 – Children's health and well-being	2	5	10	4	8	3	6	2	4	1	2		
												Award points:	
												Award grade:	
Unit 3 – Providing safe environments for children	1	5	5	4	4	3	3	2	2	1	1		
Unit 4 – Child Health	2	5	10	4	8	3	6	2	4	1	2		
Unit 5 – Play and learning	3	5	15	4	12	3	9	2	6	1	3		
Unit 6 – Understanding children's additional needs	1	5	5	4	4	3	3	2	2	1	1		
Unit 7 – Observation, assessment and planning	3	5	15	4	12	3	9	2	6	1	3		
CCE1	7	5	35	4	28	3	21	2	14	1	7		
				<u> </u>		_	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		Award points:	

+ Certificate points:

= Total Certificate points:

= Certificate grade:

Grades achieved		Į.	<b>\</b> *	,	4	E	3	(	C	I	D	Points / unit	Points / grade
Description of unit	No. of incs	Grade value	Points	Grade value	Points	Grade value	Points	Grade value	Points	Grade value	Points		
Unit 9 – Supporting emergent literacy	3	5	15	4	12	3	9	2	6	1	3		
Unit 10 – Supporting emergent mathematics	3	5	15	4	12	3	9	2	6	1	3		
Unit 11 – Preparing for school readiness	3	5	15	4	12	3	9	2	6	1	3		
Unit 12 – International perspectives	3	5	15	4	12	3	9	2	6	1	3		
Unit 13 – Reflective practice for professional development	4	5	20	4	16	3	12	2	8	1	4		
Unit 14 – Professional partnerships in Early Years	4	5	20	4	16	3	12	2	8	1	4		
Unit 16 – Professional Practice Portfolio			1		1		1		1		1		
DCE2	9	5	45	4	36	3	27	2	18	1	9		

Certificate points:	
+ Diploma points:	
= Total points achieved:	
= Qualification Grade:	

### Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator): Qualification grade calculation

#### No of increments x grade value = points for unit assessment or external assessment

The incremental weighting of each internal assessment is based on the average total hours to achieve the unit.

The incremental weighting of each external assessment is based on the average total hours to achieve CCE1 and DCE2.

Grade value: A\* value '5' to D value '1'

There is no compensation for units or external assessments that are Not Yet Achieved

To achieve the Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator) learners must have achieved the Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education, and the Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education and must pass the required Diploma external assessment, the internal assessments and the Professional Practice Portfolio (Unit 16).

# Points/grade calculator

Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education

Points score	Grade	UCAS Tariff points
26 – 30	A*	28
21 – 25	А	24
16 – 20	В	20
11 – 15	С	16
6 – 10	D	12

#### **Technical Level 3 Certificate in Childcare and Education**

Points score	Grade	UCAS Tariff points
96 – 115	A*	84
77 – 95	А	72
59 – 76	В	60
41 – 58	С	48
23 – 40	D	36

# **Technical Level 3 Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator)**

Points score	Grade	UCAS Tariff points
219 – 261	A*	168
176 – 218	А	144
135 – 175	В	120
94 – 134	С	96
53 – 93	D	72

# Aggregation

Whilst NCFE CACHE does not anticipate any changes to our aggregation methods or any overall grade thresholds, there may be exceptional circumstances in which it is necessary to do so to secure the maintenance of standards over time. Therefore, overall grade thresholds published within this Qualification Specification may be subject to change.

# **Section 6: Documents and resources**

#### **Useful documents**

This section refers to useful documents that can be found on our secure site, which will assist with the delivery of this qualification.

- Delivering our Qualifications Assessment and Internal Quality Assurance Guidance
- Learner Handbook
- Tutor Guidance
- Placement handbook: Student
- Placement Handbook: A Guide for Mentors
- Quality Assurance Requirements for Technical Vocational Qualifications
- Guide to Conducting Controlled External Assessments

### **Mandatory documents**

The completion of an 'Evidence Record' and 'Record of Assessment Cycle' form is **mandatory**. We have devised these templates for your convenience; however, you may design your own forms which comply with the content of the templates.

- Evidence Record
- · Record of Assessment Cycle
- Unit Submission Form

We have also provided notes to guide you when completing these forms:

- Completing the Evidence Record
- Completing the Record of Assessment Cycle

These documents can be found in **Delivering our Qualifications – Assessment and Internal Quality Assurance Guidance**.

#### Resources

The resources and materials used in the delivery of these qualifications must be ageappropriate and due consideration should be given to the wellbeing and safeguarding of learners in line with your institute's safeguarding policy when developing or selecting delivery materials.

## Safeguarding guidance

To support early years settings, the UKCIS Education Working Group has developed two documents to help early years settings managers and staff consider their practice and to take steps to safeguard both children and adults online. To access the documents, please visit: <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/safeguarding-children-and-protecting-professionals-in-early-years-settings-online-safety-considerations">www.gov.uk/government/publications/safeguarding-children-and-protecting-professionals-in-early-years-settings-online-safety-considerations</a>.

#### **Resource requirements**

There are no specific resource requirements for these qualifications, but centres must ensure learners have access to suitable resources to enable them to cover all the appropriate learning outcomes.

# **Unit Submission Form**

# Level 3 Award in Childcare and Education, Technical Level 3 Certificate and Diploma in Childcare and Education (Early Years Educator)

You must complete this form and attach it to your assessment on submission. The unit assessment will not be accepted without this form.

Name:
PIN: Site/Centre no.

Learner		$\sim$	2	rati	n
Lealliei	u	CL	а	ıau	UII

#### Unit -

I declare that this is my own work and I understand that any grades are provisional until internal quality assurance has taken place.

Learner Signature: Date:

Comments: Refer to Assessment of learning				

Signatures				
Tutor:	Date:			
Internal Quality Assurer Signature: (if chosen for sample)	Date:			

REF: LSDCEYEUS0816V1